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This was my fourth annual visit to SUPPORT.  Since this project has been amply covered in prior site and evaluation reports, I will make this report very brief, this is more of a status report. An attempt is made to answer questions raised by the chapter/project team at the last meeting.
· Sections/sites visited

This time, I confined my visits to SUPPORT’s main office in Vakola and the vocational training centers in the Vakola, Santa Cruz areas in Mumbai.
I first went to SAMY chawl in Shivsai Nagar to visit the de-toxification center and the kitchen. I also visited the vocational training centers for Carpentry, Screen-printing and Welding in Parsi Vaadi.
· Reduction in number of  enrollees in vocational training program
SUPPORT has now scaled down the number of boys in each category of vocational training program. The reasons cited were –

1. There are increasing problems getting available space with water and toilet facilities for larger number of boys at the locations close to their Vakola Office. There is just one toilet in each section.  Due to location in the slums, which are often not officially recognized locations, they face tremendous problems getting electricity and water. Often, they have to buy water in bulk. After the July 2005 floods, they are finding it even harder to accommodate the boys in the limited space. Rather than cram more boys into this limited space, they decided to scale down the number enrolled.
2. It is apparently becoming increasingly difficult for SUPPORT’s management to coordinate activities for larger number of boys, without more experienced help. In order to better manage them, they decided to bring down the number.
· Feasibility/Cost of Relocating to less expensive location on outskirts of Mumbai

The chapter has asked questions about relocating vocational training to a location outside Mumbai. According to SUPPORT, relocating vocational training to a cheaper real-estate location outside Mumbai is not a viable option. Their past experience with locating the girls’ residential center in Lonavla has shown them that there are too many challenges in coordinating from their headquarters in Vakola. Also, a BIG challenge was to deal with emergencies, especially medical emergencies, which are common among these type of children. There were no nearby clinics or government hospitals, also transportation was a limitation due to lack of suitable staff at that location. As a result, they have now closed their Lonavla center (140 km outside Mumbai) and have relocated the girls near Vakola in Kadam Vaadi.

The real estate costs in and around Mumbai are prohibitively expensive. As of June 2006, they mentioned that 1 acre at a location 50 to 60 km outside Mumbai costs 1.5 to 2 crore rupees. Within Mumbai, it is much higher – for example, at Kalina, less than half acre costs 19 crores. SUPPORT needs at least 1 acre.

· Explanation as to why funds are left over from year-to-year
Questions were raised by the project team as to why excess funds (to the tune of Rs 96 lakhs) were left over in the budget at the end of the previous budget year. The response below from Sujatha ought to explain sufficiently –

“We have received funds during the last couple of financial
years. However, they have been received largely with the purpose of building of our corpus which is intended to be used to acquire a piece of land and then construct a multipurpose centre which could house all activities of SUPPORT. Knowing this, you will very well appreciate that the funds presently seen would soon be found to be insufficient considering the land prices and construction costs. We presently have all our centres at areas which are on rentals. Moreover, we have asked to move out of our present premises at Vakola by the municipal authorities.

We would also draw your attention to the fact that increased funding from
supporters like you can only help us enlarge our scope of activities,
geographically as well as target a larger population of drug using street children. It is also creditable that the organisation can raise the funds, which can be used as stop gap arrangement. It is also not a good sign that an organisation existing more than 15 years who does not have funds of its own.  I think you should also appreciate that you have been partners of a very good project, which rehabilitated older boys who are into drugs, and crime and TODAY THEY ARE IN THE MAINSTREAM just like you and me.”
· Collaboration with other organizations in sharing expertise in vocational training, detoxification, staff training

Other NGOs apparently came to know of their screen printing training and requested SUPPORT to conduct similar training for their children. Instead of putting them into SUPPORT’s residential training center, the training was conducted at the other NGO’s (Salam Balak Trust) premise. This training is apparently conducted in parallel to SUPPORT’s residential training. 

Vishal Bharat Sansthan apparently asked for help with addicts, located outside Mumbai. Sujatha visited them to provide guidance.

Children’s home run by the government sent children to SUPPORT for detoxification. SUPPORT also went to the centre and conducted training in capacity building for the staff as well as on how to work with drug using children.

· Fluctuation in trainee numbers from year-to-year and budget requirements
The numbers can fluctuate slightly from year to year due to the following listed reasons –

1. In the budget request, they list the number of boys initially going from detoxification to vocational training program.  But at the end of the year, they only report the number that has actually completed the training.  They do not include the number that drops out or runs away. 

2. The number of recruits depends on how many their street staff can counsel and motivate to leave their bad habits and join the program.  This requires a lot of time and energy on the part of the staff to encourage the boys to give up their habits, join the SUPPORT program and not run away.

3. Some of them come in with various diseases such as tuberculosis, sexually transmitted diseases etc, some need hospitalization at some. After hospitalization, some come back to the program, others request to be sent home. 

Of the boys that joined the detoxification program in January, 41 were admitted to the vocational training program during the March to June period. Of these, 13 graduated from the screen printing program (45 day course), 4 ran away. When I visited in June 2006, 28 boys were still actively enrolled – 10 in screen printing, 9 each in carpentry and welding. These were expected to graduate in August. A new screen printing session was to start in August taking in approximately 10 boys.  Since the carpentry and welding courses run for 6 months, they typically enroll 20 boys for each 6 month session, thus amounting to a total of 40 boys in these programs, per year. There are 3 screen printing sessions held each year, each time, they take approximately 15 boys, thus amounting to total of approximately 45 boys per year. 

(Sujatha had me to talk to one of the boys who had graduated in the past year – Subramanian had graduated and was working in Bangalore and seemed very happy and settled)

The administrative costs such as rent, utilities, salaries, transport etc are still the same regardless of this fluctuation in number of trainees from year-to-year. That is why a corresponding drop in the budget requirements is not seen when a lower number of boys are indicated to have completed the training.


Below is a breakdown of the number of boys completing each category of the training since we started funding the project.
SUPPORT 

	 
	Carpentry
	Welding
	Screen printing

	2006-2007
	19
	19
	33

	2005-2006
	20
	20
	30

	2004-2005
	40
	37
	60

	2003-2004
	44
	15
	32

	2002-2003
	20
	18
	123

	2001-2002
	28
	31
	30

	2000-2001
	--
	--
	103

	Total
	171
	140
	411


Conclusion: I continue to believe that it is extremely important for ASHA Seattle to continue supporting the vocational training program conducted by SUPPORT.  It’s a realistic program, run by people who understand about working with drug addicted, run-away kids. I think the long term rewards to society will pay off in a very positive way.

